# ASIA PACIFIC CENTRE - RESPONSIBILITY TO PROTECT

# **ATROCITY CRIMES** RISK ASSESSMENT SERIES

**SRI LANKA** 

**VOLUME 6 - SEPTEMBER 2018** 







Create change

#### Acknowledgements

This report was prepared by Ms Gabriella Barnett and Ms Yasmin Poole, research interns at the Asia Pacific Centre for the Responsibility to Protect based at the School of Political Science and International Studies at the University of Queensland. Their internship was supported by the Centre's staff: Professor Alex Bellamy, Dr Mark Love, Ms Arna Chancellor Dr Noel Morada and Dr Sarah Teitt. We acknowledge the preliminary background research undertaken in 2015 by volunteer research intern Alex Ladd.

The Asia Pacific Risk Assessment series is produced as part of the activities of the Asia Pacific Centre for the Responsibility to Protect (AP R2P). Photo acknowledgement: Joe Roberts

## Asia Pacific Centre for the Responsibility to Protect

School of Political Science and International Studies The University of Queensland St Lucia Brisbane QLD 4072 Australia

Email: <u>r2pinfo@uq.edu.au</u>

http://www.r2pasiapacific.org/index.html

# **INTRODUCTION**

In 2014 the United Nations Special Advisers on the Prevention of Genocide and the Responsibility to Protect presented an updated Framework of Analysis to assist with assessing the risks of genocide, ethnic cleansing, war crimes, and crimes against humanity (henceforth referred to as 'the Framework'). The Framework serves as a working tool to identify those countries most at risk in order to support the prevention of atrocity crimes.

This risk assessment for Sri Lanka uses the risk factors and indicators as presented in the Framework. Only risk factors deemed relevant to the current situation within Sri Lanka are analysed. The absence of some risk factors and indicators does not suggest that they are of objectively lesser importance, but rather that they are currently inapplicable to the Sri Lankan context. Moreover, the presence or absence of risk factors does not guarantee that atrocity crimes will or will not occur. Only by examining risk factors in their appropriate context is it possible to more fully identify the strengths and weaknesses of Sri Lanka's current atrocity risk factors, and in doing so support the government's responsibility to uphold human rights and prevent the potential for atrocity crimes to arise. This Framework, therefore, is a tool for prevention.

#### Summary overview of assessment

This report finds that the current risk of mass atrocity crimes occurring in Sri Lanka is **moderate**. The end of the civil war in 2009 and ensuing peace has largely contributed to reducing risk of atrocity crimes. However, Sri Lanka remains characterised by poor governance within state institutions, human rights violations, lack of accountability measures and tensions between ethnic and religious groups. **Common Risk Factors 2** (record of serious violations of international human rights or humanitarian law) and **3** (weakness of state structures) were most applicable to the situation in Sri Lanka. The treatment of the Tamil and Muslim communities also fulfilled some elements of **Special Risk Factor 9** (discrimination against protected groups). Use of torture by the police force and tensions between the Sinhalese and Tamil communities remains of particular concern. Recent clashes between extremist Buddhist groups and the minority Muslim community also illustrate the potentiality for greater tensions and violence to emerge.

The report provides a number of recommendations in addressing these issues, including establishing UN recommended mechanisms to address human rights violations, modifying legislation to reduce overreach of police power, reforms to ensure judicial impartiality, and greater reconciliation focused on united Sri Lankan identity.

## Map of Sri Lanka



Map acknowledgement United Nations Geospatial Information Section (formerly Cartographic Section)

#### **List of Abbreviations**

ARF ASEAN Regional Forum

ADB Asian Development Bank

CSO Civil society organisation

ICC International Chamber of Commerce

INGO International non-governmental organisation

JVP Janatha Vimukthi Peramuna

LTTE Liberation Tigers of Tamil Eelam

NGO Non-Governmental Organisation

UNFP United People's Freedom Alliance

WTO World Trade Organization

# FRAMEWORK OF ANALYSIS

The Framework of Analysis is comprised of 14 Risk Factors of atrocity crimes. Each Risk Factor has an accompanying set of more specific Indicators. The Framework is intended to be used "to guide the collection and assessment of information" regarding the potential for atrocity crimes.

The Risk Factors are delineated into two different groups: **Common Risk Factors**, which are the conditions that increase the probability of atrocity crimes occurring; and, **Specific Risk Factors**, which are divided into the risks associated with genocide, crimes against humanity, and war crimes (ethnic cleansing is incorporated into the other atrocity crimes). The more Risk Factors and Indicators that are present, the greater the risk that atrocity crimes may be committed. However, not all Risk Factors must be present to represent a significant risk. The Risk Factors and Indicators are not ranked by importance and should be considered in a broader context, taking account for a society's politics, history, and culture.

	1	COMMON RISK FACTORS
Risk Factor	1	Situations of armed conflict or other forms of instability
Risk Factor	2	Record of serious violations of international human rights and humanitarian
Risk Factor	3	Weakness of State structures
Risk Factor	4	Motives or incentives
Risk Factor	5	Capacity to commit atrocity crimes
Risk Factor	6	Absence of mitigating factors
Risk Factor	7	Enabling circumstances or preparatory action
Risk Factor	8	Triggering factors
		SPECIFIC RISK FACTORS
Genocide		
Risk Factor	9	Inter group tensions or patterns of discrimination against protected groups
Risk Factor	10	Signs of an intent to destroy in whole or in part a protected group
Crimes Again	st Huma	anity
Risk Factor	11	Signs of a widespread or systematic attack against any civilian population
Risk Factor	12	Signs of a plan or policy to attack any civilian population
War Crimes		<u> </u>
Risk Factor	13	Serious threats to those protected under international humanitarian law
Risk Factor	14	Serious threats to humanitarian or peacekeeping operations

Each of these Risk Factors are accompanied by 6-18 more specific Indicators, which can be used to more precisely identify and analyse the risks of atrocity crimes. These Indicators and further information on the full UN Framework of Analysis for Atrocity Crimes can be found by clicking here or by visiting the UN website at <a href="https://www.un.org">www.un.org</a>.

# **COMMON RISK FACTORS**

# RISK FACTOR 1: SITUATIONS OF ARMED CONFLICT OR OTHER FORMS OF INSTABILITY

The first risk factor relates to the "situations that place a State under stress and generate an environment conducive to atrocity crimes". Sri Lanka was involved in a non-international armed conflict for nearly 30 years, before its conclusion in May 2009. Since then, the country is no longer considered to be in a state of armed conflict (Indicator 1.1) or a security crisis (Indicator 1.2)<sup>2</sup>.

#### **Insecurity from Humanitarian Crisis**

**Indicator 1.3** addresses 'humanitarian crisis or emergency, including those caused by natural disasters or epidemics'. Sri Lanka is notably susceptible to natural disasters, due to its economic structures and dense population. These are predominantly droughts and floods, but also includes tsunamis and storms.<sup>3</sup>

Natural disasters regularly affect Sri Lanka. Sri Lanka experienced severe cyclone and floods over 2017, with heavy rains affecting 717,622 people and killing 212.<sup>4</sup> Since late 2016, the country has been experiencing severe drought, considered to be the worst experienced in the country in 40 years.<sup>5</sup> Twenty out of twenty-five districts have been affected by drought, affecting approximately 1.8 million people.<sup>6</sup> Nonetheless, the government of Sri Lanka has improved its response in dealing with humanitarian issues over the years. This is boosted by the help of foreign aid, with countries such as the United States, Japan and India lending assistance over 2017.

The drought has also been linked to a sudden rise in Dengue fever, with 80,732 confirmed cases between January 2017 to July 2017. Nonetheless, the elimination of malaria and lymphatic filariasis in 2016 highlights Sri Lanka's solid healthcare advancements. The government continues to focus on United Nations Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) 3,8 "to ensure healthy lives and promote well-being for all at all ages." This commitment to maintaining health suggests continued progress in reducing outbreaks, and therefore would not generate an environment for atrocity crimes.

#### **Political Situation**

**Indicator 1.4** pertains to "political instability caused by abrupt or irregular regime change or transfer in power". Sri Lanka is a democratic republic and voters elect a President as head of state and government. Current major parties are the United People's Freedom Alliance (UNFP) and the United National Party (UNP). Government is typically a coalition with smaller parties.

On 8 January 2015, Sri Lanka held a presidential election, in which New Democratic Front candidate Maithripala Sirisena gained office, defeating Mahinda Rajapaksa, who had ruled from 2005-2015. The election was deemed generally credible by monitors from the Commonwealth Observer Group and was considered to enhance Sri Lanka's freedom to a large extent. The ongoing persecution of the Tamil minority was improved during the election cycle, with less obstacles in place for residents in the North to vote and less discrimination against Tamil parties generally. Sirisena was popular amongst minority groups and pledged to create Tamil reunification after the Civil War. His achievements include a significant constitutional amendment to reduce overly extensive presidential powers, and measures to increase the independence of oversight commissions for the police, judiciary, and human rights. Public entities were also forced to disclose information to the public under the new Right to Information Act. Tamil reunification measures included reducing heavy military presence in Tamil-majority areas, and negotiation with the military to return Tamil private land it had seized during the civil war.

# RISK FACTOR 1: SITUATIONS OF ARMED CONFLICT OR OTHER FORMS OF INSTABILITY

Nonetheless, in 2018, the status in respect of freedom in the country is still only recognised as being 'partly free'.<sup>17</sup> The curtailment of the media's freedom of expression and politicisation of impartial bodies (such as lower courts and universities) remain an issue.<sup>18</sup> Public opinion has begun to view the Sirisena government as weak or ineffective.<sup>19</sup> Despite efforts at reconciliation, portions of the Tamil community continue to demand separatism. The corruption of Sri Lanka's Central Bank also drew much criticism. Malpractices committed under the Central Bank Governor, appointed by Sirisena, led to the country's treasury losing 35-45 billion rupees (\$233-\$300 million).<sup>20</sup> Political division in government and within the general public on these issues means the trajectory of Sri Lanka remains somewhat volatile, dependent on the President at the time.

The next national elections are not scheduled until 2020, however, local elections held in February 2018 highlight that public dissatisfaction with the ruling government is growing, with former leader Rajapaksa's opposition party, the Sri Lanka People's Front, achieving resounding victory.<sup>21</sup> The local vote has been largely regarded as a referendum of the national government's performance, thus, such results bring into question the stability and direction of Sri Lanka's political future.<sup>22</sup> Whilst the present political situation is unlikely to induce atrocity crimes, it suggests that a transfer of power may be likely in the future, which can result in **Indicator 1.4** materialising.

#### **Competing Groups**

**Indicator 1.5** refers to "political instability caused by disputes over power or growing nationalist, armed or radical opposition group". Tension between Tamils and Sinhalese remain despite the end of the civil war and defeat of LTTE. However, this has not escalated into political volatility. This can be most clearly seen in the 2015 presidential elections. The two groups' divide in political preference led to politicians making efforts to appeal to one side over another.<sup>23</sup> Tamils hugely contributed to Sirisena's win of the popular vote. Whilst there are reports of Tamil abuse from military and police force, discussed in **Risk Factor 3**, this democratic victory highlights that core political structures are currently stable.<sup>24</sup>

Nonetheless, opposition groups are capable of threatening the political system. Religious extremist groups remain an issue in Sri Lanka. This can be seen in Bodu Bala Sena, a militant Buddhist group (composed primarily of Sinhalese) that call for armed violence against Muslims. In 2014, an anti-Muslim protest rally conducted by the group resulted in the death of four Muslims.<sup>25</sup> Further Buddhist-Muslim clashes took place in Ampara and Kandy in late February and early March 2018, resulting in the death of two individuals and prompting the government to issue a state of emergency for ten days.<sup>26</sup> Whilst this has not yet driven political instability, growing tension has contributed to Indicator 1.11: "social instability caused by exclusion or tensions based on identity issues, their perception or extremist forms". This situation must therefore be controlled to ensure it does not escalate on a wider scale. Janatha Vimukthi Peramuna (JVP) emphasises how militant groups have the capacity to gain large following and influence. JVP is a Marxist-Leninist communist party, which staged armed uprisings in the 1970's and 1980's against respective governments and later became a political party.<sup>26</sup> In this sense, a religious militant group entering politics has strong capacity to cause political unrest and violence and lead to future atrocity crimes. Furthermore, the recent attacks against Muslims could provoke the radicalisation of Muslim youth and lead to the outbreak of further violence.<sup>28</sup> The repeated attacks by Sinhala racists against Tamils played a significant role in spawning Tamil militancy and the ensuing civil war and there is fear that "this story is being repeated with the Muslims" (Indicator 1.5).29 Such a development should be closely monitored and prevented in order to avoid an environment arising that may be conducive to atrocity crimes.

# RISK FACTOR 1: SITUATIONS OF ARMED CONFLICT OR OTHER FORMS OF INSTABILITY

Indicator 1.6 relates to "political tension caused by autocratic regimes or severe political repression". Former Sri Lankan President Rajapaska attempted to stage a coup against Sirisena after being defeated in the 2015 democratic election, but was unsuccessful.<sup>30</sup> Rajapaska's 10-year rule notoriously used autocratic measures to stifle political opposition, including silencing of press, use of torture and disappearance of human rights activists.<sup>31</sup> However, the largely peaceful democratic election highlighted a shift away from this political repression. Whilst Sri Lanka continues to have human rights problems, an autocratic regime itself is not a current trigger for political tension (Indicator 1.6). Nevertheless, the aforementioned local elections, in which Rajapaska regained prominence and his party secured an overwhelming victory, illustrate the possibility of an autocratic regime being reinstated in Sri Lanka should these local elections translate into similar results on the national level.

#### **Instability of the Economy**

**Indicator 1.7** pertains to "economic instability caused by scarcity of resources or disputes over their use or exploitation". The end of the civil war in 2009 heralded economic growth for Sri Lanka, and during the 2010-2016 <sup>32</sup>period the country experienced an average economic growth rate of 6.2%. The government has built on this economic stability by passing constitutional and economic reforms, advancing public financial administration, expanding public and private investments, addressing infrastructure restrictions, enhancing government effectiveness, and directing governmental service distribution.<sup>33</sup> Nonetheless, it is still a lower middle income-country<sup>34</sup> and Sri Lanka has mainly remained an agricultural nation.<sup>35</sup> The nation's cultivated crops primarily include rice, tea, rubber, coconut and spices. Sri Lanka also produces fruit and vegetables, native to the region. In addition, Sri Lanka is a key exporter of precious and semi-precious stones.<sup>37</sup>

However, Sri Lanka's gradual transition from a rural-based economy to an urbanised economy (manufacturing and services) has seen the economy experience signs of slowdown in the last three years.<sup>38</sup> In 2017, growth decelerated to 3.3%, which was primarily the result of weak performance of agriculture and related sectors due to natural disasters.<sup>39</sup> Scarcity of certain resources through unsustainable economic development practices is also an issue. The country has been heavily impacted by deforestation and also struggles with lack of water.<sup>40</sup> The government aimed to address this in their 'Vision 2025' report, launched in 2017. This focuses on creating inclusive and equitable economic growth, through reconciliation measures and good governance.<sup>41</sup>

Disputes over land has also impinged upon economic development.<sup>42</sup> This is primarily due to poor land administration.<sup>43</sup> The World Bank have used Sri Lankan woman Kamala Wijesekera as a common example of this challenge. When squatters claimed to own her land in 2000, Wijesekera sought legal action. Basic department administration and the legal process were especially lengthy. Court dates were separated every six months, with the squatters asking for further time in between court sittings to delay hearings further. As of late 2017, the problem remained unresolved and the land continues to be unused.<sup>44</sup> On a larger scale, the seizure of Tamil land by the Sri Lankan military has fuelled disputes since the civil war.<sup>45</sup> Failures to protect individuals, particularly Tamils, through a poor legal system could create capacity for atrocity crimes. Nonetheless, the issue with housing has not largely impacted the national economy itself nor generated widespread distress (but see further **Risk Factor 4**).

Sri Lanka also has an emerging debt problem. It is not at a "severe crisis" level (**Indicator 1.8**) but demands continual monitoring. National debt has increased by nearly 140% between 2006 and 2016, from \$10.6 billion to \$25.3 billion, 46 with 3.3% of this debt owed to China. 47 *The Diplomat* notes that this is particularly lucrative for China, who now charges Sri Lanka loans at a higher rate equivalent

# RISK FACTOR 1: SITUATIONS OF ARMED CONFLICT OR OTHER FORMS OF INSTABILITY

to a middle-income country.<sup>48</sup> China also has large shares in strategic Sri Lankan ports, which has caused considerable public outcry and triggered protests.<sup>49</sup> Former President Rajapaksa warned that further Chinese land ownership could create mass public unrest, disrupting the post-civil war peace (**Indicator 1.10**).<sup>50</sup> Although it is unlikely this would directly generate an environment conducive for atrocity crimes, it is important that protests do not escalate and result in large-scale violence.

#### **Poverty and Inequality**

Indicator 1.9 outlines "economic instability caused by acute poverty, mass unemployment or deep horizontal inequalities". According to the Center for Excellence in Disaster Management and Humanitarian Assistance, Sri Lanka has made significant strides in its poverty alleviation objectives. It now holds one of the lowest rates of extreme poverty in the region. Nonetheless, improvement is unevenly distributed, with areas of severe poverty remaining an issue in the country. Aside from lack of efficient government strategies, climate change also plays a major role, hampering poverty alleviation measures. An increasing number of floods, droughts, and epidemics in Sri Lanka has placed severe financial hardship on poor communities, who often rely on farming and fishing for food and income.

Poverty is especially concentrated in rural areas in the northeast. This is predominantly where Tamil communities reside, who experience higher rates of poverty and income inequality.<sup>55</sup> This has been exacerbated by the fact that sections of Sri Lankan society still view Tamils with hostility. Further discussion on Tamil discrimination is discussed in Risk Factor 9. The government must ensure that poverty alleviation is achieved across all ethnic groups. This can be improved through more measures focusing on reconciliation, but also by providing greater support to farming communities in rural areas. This would advance Sri Lanka's transition to an urbanised economy rather than exacerbate extant inequalities. Tamil discrimination could lend itself to atrocity crimes in the future, as outlined in Risk Factor 9. However, poverty itself is not currently a triggering factor.

# RISK FACTOR 2: RECORD OF SERIOUS VIOLATIONS OF INTERNATIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS AND HUMANITARIAN LAW

The second risk factor concerns any "past or current serious violations of international human rights and humanitarian law, particularly if assuming an early pattern of conduct, and including those amounting to atrocity crimes, that have not been prevented, punished or adequately addressed and, as a result, create a risk of further violations". Most relevant to the situation in Sri Lanka are human rights violations within security forces, alongside marginalising protected groups through political, civil and discriminatory methods. It has long been credibly argued that the mass killings of Tamils during the civil war amounts to war crimes, but the government have consistently stymied international investigative efforts and reneged on domestic promises to thoroughly investigate matters themselves. Aside from this, other issues discussed within this Risk Factor do not amount to atrocity crimes.

## Past and Present Violations of International Human Rights and Humanitarian Law

**Indicator 2.1** refers to "past and present serious restrictions to or violations of international human rights and humanitarian law, particularly if assuming an early pattern of conduct and if targeting protected groups, populations, or individuals". Sri Lanka's lack of transparency within its security force could potentially play an enabling role in atrocity crimes, due to a lack of accountability meas-

# RISK FACTOR 2: RECORD OF SERIOUS VIOLATIONS OF INTERNATIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS AND HUMANITARIAN LAW

ures. Police abuse in Sri Lanka, for instance, is a cause for concern. In 2005, Radhika Coomaraswamy – then chairperson of the National Human Rights Commission – reported that police as a whole used "routine torture as a method of investigation".<sup>56</sup> This engrained practice relates to **Indicator 2.4**, "inaction...to use all possible means to stop...ongoing serious violations of international human rights". An investigative study by Human Rights Watch found that police still use torture to try and obtain confessions rather than gathering evidence.<sup>57</sup> Police also use beatings and other forms of torture to punish suspects they believe are guilty, instead of waiting for the court verdict.<sup>58</sup> This is common even in minor offences.

The Prevention of Terrorism Act (PTA) has been heavily criticised for permitting these police abuses, which points to aspects of Indicator 2.3, "Policy or practice of impunity for or tolerance of serious violations of international human rights". Initially enacted in 1979, the PTA currently remains in effect, despite the cessation of fighting over nine years ago and the Sri Lankan government's commitment at the Human Rights Council in October 2015 to repeal and replace the law. A proposed counterterrorism bill, the Counter Terrorism Act, was submitted to parliament in 2017, however it has not yet been passed and retains many of the flaws of the current legislation, such as a very broad and vague definition of terrorism and the detainment of suspects for up to 12 months without charge. 60 The arrest of many Tamil individuals suspected to be involved with the LTTE means that they have been at the forefront of these human rights abuses. 61 This meets aspects of both Indicator 2.1 and 2.6. Ben Emmerson QC, UN special rapporteur on counter-terrorism, found that 80% of those most recently arrested reported being tortured.<sup>62</sup> This included "beatings with sticks, stress positions, asphyxiation using plastic bags drenched in kerosene, the use of water torture" amongst other methods. 63 Detainees have also been raped or sexually abused while in custody.<sup>64</sup> Human Rights Watch reports that the legal system fails to stimmy these abuses or bring perpetrators to justice. Victims are often unaware of remedies that they are entitled to under Sri Lankan law.<sup>65</sup> Furthermore, court processes are extremely slow, and police often ensure claims are dismissed through bribery or threats to the victim and their family before they reach court. 66 Consequently, public mistrust in State institutions is very high (Indicator 2.8).

However, there has been some encouraging progress in response to these abuses, with the Sirisena government undertaking some substantive reforms. This includes the appointment of a civilian as the head of the ministry that oversees police, restoring the independence of public service commissions, and instigating investigations into the most prominent police abuse cases.<sup>67</sup> The government has also pledged to cooperate with the United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) to further reduce the practice of torture within the police force.<sup>68</sup> Nonetheless, shifting law enforcement practices and establishing a culture of transparency and instigating effective redress mechanisms will require substantial time, effort and resources; not simply symbolic measures. This is needed to ensure police are properly scrutinised (Indicator 2.5).

The civil war resulted in significant human rights abuses. This included the government establishing "rehabilitation centres" for suspected LTTE members, which involved rampant torture and sexual abuse.<sup>69</sup> Close to 11,000 people were detained in these centres without any access to legal counsel after the civil war. In 2015, over six hundred individuals still remained in four rehabilitation centres.<sup>70</sup> Camps were also constructed during the civil war for individuals fleeing conflict zones. However, these fell well below international standards, and UN agencies and NGOs were prevented from delivering resources.<sup>71</sup> Referring to Indicator 2.2, this and other human rights issues have not been investigated or prosecuted by the Sri Lankan government. It has been credibly argued that the mass killings of Tamils during the civil war amounts to war crimes. The UN's Expert Panel suggests that in the final months of the war alone, 40,000 civilians may have been killed, mostly as a result of

# RISK FACTOR 2: RECORD OF SERIOUS VIOLATIONS OF INTERNATIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS AND HUMANITARIAN LAW

indiscriminate shelling by the Sri Lankan military.<sup>72</sup> The government have consistently stymied international investigative efforts<sup>73</sup> and reneged on domestic promises to thoroughly investigate matters themselves (see further **Indicator 3.6**).

Since 2012, the United Nations Human Rights Council have passed numerous resolutions encouraging Sri Lanka to conduct independent and credible investigations into alleged war crimes. In March 2017, Sri Lanka asked the United Nations for two more years to investigate war crimes. However, it increasingly appears that the government have no real intention of thoroughly investigating the issues or bringing perpetrators to justice. In November 2017, President Sirisena stated, "There won't be electric chairs, international war crimes<sup>74</sup> tribunals or foreign judges. That book is closed. They still bring up issues that we have already brought to a close." UNHRC's High Commissioner has called upon member states to explore other avenues to foster accountability in Sri Lanka. This lack of interest in accountability by the government is of concern as impunity and unresolved human rights abuses are known to be a significant contributor to atrocity crime risk (Indictor 2.3).

Aside from the Tamil community, women and the LGBTI+ community are at risk. Investigative reports have found that the LGBTI+ community can suffer from arbitrary detention, mistreatment, and discrimination accessing health care, employment, and housing.<sup>77</sup> Whilst there are no laws that specifically discriminate against the LGBTI+ community, broadly worded acts banning "illicit or unnatural intercourse" or "carnal knowledge against the order of nature" are seen to effectively ban same sex relations.<sup>78</sup> UNICEF also reports that women are vulnerable through various forms of discrimination. This includes gender-based violence and sexual abuse, leading to unintended pregnancies and sexually transmitted diseases.<sup>79</sup> Nonetheless, Human Rights Watch notes that Sri Lanka has made some progress through policy reform (improving **Indicator 2.7**). As of 2017, the government implemented several policies preventing trafficking, sexual and other forms of violence against women.<sup>80</sup> It also ratified the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women.<sup>81</sup> It is unlikely these groups would be the direct victims of atrocity crimes. Nonetheless, Sri Lanka's failure to address human rights violations means such groups remain at risk.

# RISK FACTOR 3: WEAKNESS OF STATE STRUCTURES

The third risk factor concerns "circumstances that negatively impact on the capacity of a state to prevent or halt atrocity crimes". Whilst weak state structures alone are not the cause of atrocity crimes, they reflect a state's ability to protect its own population against such an occurrence. Therefore, stability of state structures remains particularly significant when determining the likelihood of atrocity crimes. Sri Lanka's current environment particularly contributes to this Risk Factor.

#### **Institutional Protections**

Indicator 3.1 observes a "national legal framework that does not offer ample and effective protection, including through ratification and domestication of relevant international human rights and humanitarian law treaties". Despite being a signatory to the Geneva Convention prohibiting war crimes, as well as a number of international human rights treaties including the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, the International Covenant on Economic Social and Cultural Rights, and the Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or degrading Treatment or Punishment, the Sri Lankan Constitution permits violation of human rights "in the interests of national security, public order and the protection of public health or morality "82 or general societal welfare. Two United Nations Special Rapporteurs (for independence of legal system and for torture or other degrading punishment) stated that this permits human rights abuse to occur without proper ramifications.<sup>83</sup>

# RISK FACTOR 3: WEAKNESS OF STATE STRUCTURES

The International Commission of Jurists reports there have been decades of injustice for human rights violations.<sup>84</sup> They add that these abuses have perpetuated a culture of impunity, where perpetrators are rarely held accountable for their crimes.<sup>85</sup> A key reason for this is that the Sri Lankan judiciary is not properly independent and impartial. Since 2009, the government has continued to dismantle institutional limits on its power and judicial appointments are highly politicised.<sup>86</sup> The impeachment of Shirani Bandaranaake, Chief Justice of Sri Lanka, was widely condemned.<sup>87</sup> A main reason for her impeachment was her declaration of a government bill as unconstitutional.<sup>88</sup> This strategic removal symbolised the high level of control government held over the legal system.<sup>89</sup> Lawyers working on human rights cases have also been subjected to kidnapping, torture and harassment from authorities.<sup>90</sup> Considering this pressure, it has been found that the judicial system is particularly prejudiced in the state's favour (Indicator 3.3).<sup>91</sup>

The judicial system has been known to exclude the poor and disadvantaged. Vulnerable groups are often unaware of their legal rights and how to access justice mechanisms. UNDP launched an initiative in 2013 to educate officers from the Criminal Division of Sri Lanka's Attorney General Department in order to improve legal justice for minority or impoverished groups. However, little progress has been made. In 2017, the UN Special Rapporteur on the Independence of judges and lawyers, Diego Garcia-Saya, expressed concern over lack of minority groups in prosecution services and the police force (Indicator 3.2). Tamil defendants have often been coerced into pleading guilty, under the mistaken impression that they could receive a lighter sentence. The report also criticised the lengthy amount of time between each court date, thought to restrict proper justice. Lack of transparency and impartiality within Sri Lanka's legal system would be a major factor for future atrocity crimes.

#### **Security Forces**

**Indicator 3.4** refers to a "lack of effective civilian control of security forces." This has been extensively discussed in **Risk Factor 2**. As previously stated, the police force is notorious for systematic torture, beatings, rape, and similar human rights violations imposed upon detained individuals.<sup>97</sup> The detainment of suspects does not require a warrant and can be held for up to 12 months, and this provision is often exploited in order to silence critics of the state.<sup>98</sup> Amnesty International reported that individuals subjected to this abuse include journalists, grassroots activists and lawyers (especially those working on human rights cases).<sup>99</sup> Authorities have also been known to harass and assault critics through anonymous means.<sup>100</sup> This includes kidnapping and torturing in order to prevent further criticism of the state.<sup>101</sup>

#### Corruption

Indicator 3.5 relates to "high levels of corruption or poor governance". There is a moderately high risk of corruption in Sri Lanka, with the state ranked 91st out of 180 countries, according to the 2017 Corruption Perceptions Index produced by Transparency International. This has dropped by 8 rankings since 2015. The most common forms of corruption include bribe solicitation by government officials, nepotism and cronyism. Corruption was reportedly particularly rampant under the Rajapaksa government. Sri Lanka's 'Commission to Investigate Allegations of Bribery or Corruption' was established to investigate these allegations. However, the commission has not made any significant findings into corruption within government. Since President Sirisena's election in 2015, there remains no convictions for high level corruption. Healthcare has also drawn accusations of corruption, with allegations of certain individuals bypassing lengthy hospital waiting lists.

The government has introduced several policies in a bid to combat corruption, namely the *Right to Information Act* and the adoption of the Open Government Partnership National Action Plan.<sup>111</sup>

# RISK FACTOR 3: WEAKNESS OF STATE STRUCTURES

However, Executive Director of Transparency International Sri Lanka (TISL), Asoka Obeyesekere, emphasised anti-corruption legislation will not solve the entire problem. Recent corruption controversies have affected Sri Lanka, such as the Australian corruption scandal in 2016. In this example, two major Australian companies were found to have bribed government officials, allegedly including the President, to secure large-scale projects in Sri Lanka. Furthermore, delays of corruption related prosecutions highlight Sri Lanka's lack of legal resources and technical expertise and brings into question the government's willingness to punish powerful political elites. The best method to addressing this is improving the impartiality of the judicial system. Unaddressed corruption is known to create an enabling environment conducive to future atrocity crimes.

#### **Accountability**

Indicator 3.6 relates to an "absence or inadequate external or internal mechanisms of oversight and accountability, including those where victims can seek recourse for their claims". The UN Human Rights Council attempted to improve the government's low accountability measures through adopting a consensus resolution in 2015. 115 Sri Lanka agreed to resolve transitional justice demands arising out of the civil war, specifically a special court "integrating international judges, prosecutors, lawyers and investigators" with an independent investigative and prosecuting body. 116 It also included an agreement to create an office on missing persons, alongside a mechanism designed to guarantee civil war reparations.<sup>117</sup> Whilst these commitments appear encouraging, Human Rights Watch state that the government have failed to deliver in practice. 118 The resolution itself has been criticised for being unrealistic, especially the notion that Sri Lanka will ensure accountability for Tamil abuses. 119 This can be seen in Sri Lanka's response to the 2011 United Nations report, which determined the government must take action in regards to past war crimes. <sup>120</sup> Sri Lanka responded that this was "patently biased" and formed its own domestic commission in response to allegations. 121 However, this body was determined to be largely prejudiced in favour of the state. 112 Implementation of the 2015 resolution itself has been lacklustre, due to a lack of public consultation and a cohesive implementation plan. 123 There remains great distrust within the Tamil community in regards to these promises, especially as past commissions of inquiry have yielded little progress. 124

## Awareness of human rights and capacity to reform

Sri Lanka's commitment to improving its human rights capacity in the 2015 UN resolution is a positive first step. However, actual delivery on such promises has yet to materialise. The international community has recommended a number of reforms. A notable proposal is improving human rights education within security personnel, recommended by former Special Rapporteur on Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, Manfred Nowak. 125 Yet, the government has yet to implement awareness campaigns within the police force (Indicator 3.7). Recognition of war crimes during the civil war also remains unlikely, given the government's failure to implement significant legal reform. The end of the civil war suggests Sri Lanka holds future capacity to ensure warfare complies with international humanitarian law (Indicator 3.8). Nonetheless, controlling human rights violations within the police force must be addressed as a first step. Sri Lanka's slow progress in this area can be partly attributed to lack of proper resources (Indicator 3.9 and 3.10). Sri Lanka received 5,614 human rights complaints within the first nine months of 2017. <sup>127</sup>Deepika Udagama, chairperson of the Human Rights Commission of Sri Lanka (HCRSL) underscored Sri Lanka's lack of resources to adequately deal with this continual influx. 128 Consequently, state institutions' response to human rights is unlikely to shift from domestic pressure alone. Instead, international institutions must further assist in the implementation stage of human rights reform, especially developing a practical strategy to reach targets. This can be assisted by independent commissions. Without taking significant steps towards addressing human rights violations, and preventing for future occurrences, Sri Lanka remains at risk of atrocity crimes.

# RISK FACTOR 4: MOTIVES OR INCENTIVES

Risk factor 4 refers to the "Reasons, aims or drivers that justify the use of violence against protected groups, populations or individuals". Analysing the motives behind violence against such persons points towards the likelihood of an atrocity crime occurring within a state. Nonetheless, measuring the degree to which this occurs remains difficult. However, understanding driving factors behind actors using violence reveals whether a state is likely to do this on a wider scale. Sri Lanka meets a number of indicators under this Risk Factor.

### Consolidation of power or economic power

**Indicator 4.1** and **4.2** discuss the "political motives, particularly those aimed at the attainment or consolidation of power" and "economic interests, including those based on the safeguard and well-being of elites or identity groups". Whilst there does not appear to be any significant minority groups attempting to gain political power, the Sri Lankan government continues to use force to consolidate power. Former President Rajapaksa was well understood to use authoritarian rule, discussed in greater detail in **Risk Factor 3**. UN High Commissioner for Human Rights Navi Pillay also stated in 2013 that Sri Lanka was heading towards an "increasingly authoritarian direction".<sup>129</sup>

Whilst President Sirisena's election was considered to be a victory for democracy, the government continues to use questionable practices to retain power. A particularly concerning factor is its stronghold on the judicial system, notably the impeachment of Sri Lanka's Chief Justice (discussed in **Risk Factor 4**). This not only highlights the government's intent to remain uncriticised, but to prevent scrutiny of high ranking officials' involvement in war crimes. Reports also suggest the military and police continue to question local Tamil residents in formerly war-torn areas. This level of monitoring, combined with ongoing reports of torture on Tamil individuals, emphasises the government's propensity to use force when challenged. Therefore, the government has a strong capacity to authorise atrocity crimes to further political motivations.

Several corruption scandals have impacted the government, with individuals pursuing their own private economic interests. Greg Bearup, South Asia correspondent for *The Australian*, notes that Rajapaksa held immense control over the treasury during his presidency. <sup>133</sup> Recent economic scandals have also affected the current government. In 2017, it was found that the central bank governor oversaw a controversial sale of bonds worth close to \$1 billion, with half being invested into his son-in-law's business. <sup>134</sup> Nonetheless, these issues do not point towards capacity for atrocity crimes; rather, it indicates Sri Lanka's ongoing issue with corruption and transparency.

#### **Identity politics**

The military claimed a significant amount of Tamil land both during and after the civil war, due to purported "security reasons" (Indicator 4.3, further discussed Risk Assessment 1).<sup>135</sup> It is claimed that this land has often been used to build military bases, with 14 bases being stationed in the northern Tamil provinces.<sup>136</sup> The issue itself has not escalated violence, but emphasises the government's continual need for dominance upon the Tamil community. Sri Lanka also faces an issue with growing extremism, but not between Tamils and Sinhalese. Instead, Buddhist-Muslim conflict has led to the emergence of extremist Buddhist groups calling for armed conflict.<sup>137</sup> These groups have exploited long-standing fears that the Sinhalese and Buddhist nature of the country is threatened and have presented Muslims as a "religious, cultural and economic threat" to Sri Lanka<sup>138</sup>, providing evidence of Indicator 4.5, which relates to "real or perceived threats posed by protected groups... against interests or objectives of perpetrators". Claims that Muslims are forcing people to convert to Islam and desecrating sacred Buddhist sites are among the many accusations spread by the hard-line Buddhist groups through social media platforms.<sup>139</sup> Whilst the extremist groups were initially small and at a grassroots level, the 2018 events illustrate that these groups now operate "organised

# RISK FACTOR 4: MOTIVES OR INCENTIVES

and targeted attacks" on the national level. <sup>140</sup> In reference to **Indicator 4.7**, these groups are centred around an ideological foundation that emphasises the supremacy of the Sinhalese-Buddhist identity and seeks to maintain its authority and stem the growth of minority groups. Employing this rhetoric and consolidating a greater following could potentially lead to these extremist groups committing atrocity crimes against the Muslim minority.

Less relevant factors are **Indicator 4.4** and **Indicator 4.8**. There are no indications of the government attempting to establish a homogenous society, nor any politicians calling for violence based on ethnic tensions, however the government and military have been strongly criticised for their actions against potential LTTE supporters (Indicator 4.6). The continuation of tensions between the Sinhalese and Tamil populations has the capacity to break already fragile peaceful relations. It is therefore imperative that the government address underlying social trauma through reconciliation. If not adequately addressed, there remains potential for further atrocity crimes and violence in the future (**Indicator 4.9**).

# RISK FACTOR 5: CAPACITY TO COMMIT ATROCITY CRIMES

Risk Factor 5 involves "conditions that indicate the ability of relevant actors to commit atrocity crimes". Atrocity crimes rely on planning and resources in order to be executed. Consequently, it is important to analyse the capacity of relevant actors to commit such crimes. Whilst capacity alone does not determine if an atrocity crime will occur, there are several pertinent factors that are relevant to Sri Lanka that should be considered.

#### **Available Resources**

Sri Lanka has a relatively weak military, ranked 89th out of 136 countries.<sup>142</sup> There are currently over 200,000 active personnel and 89,000 in the police force (**Indicator 5.2**).<sup>143</sup> The civil war helped advance Sri Lanka's military capacity, increasing personnel by 80,000 and attaining new weapons such as fighter jets, artillery guns and multi-barrel rocket launchers (**Indicator 5.1**).<sup>144</sup> New military strategies and tactics were also developed.<sup>145</sup> The government's ability to win the civil war indicates that, although the military is not particularly large, it has capacity to perpetrate atrocity crimes. Nevertheless, capacity does not imply intent.

#### **Mobilisation and Control of Civilisation Population**

The government's history of silencing journalists, judges and human rights lawyers, indicate that the population could be very receptive to dangerous narratives. A large amount of support could easily be recruited by focusing on extant post-war tensions, particularly concerning the Tamil population (Indicator 5.3). This could influence the potential for atrocity crimes. Nonetheless, Sri Lanka does not have a strong culture of obedience (Indicator 5.4). The presidency of Rajapaksa was indeed authoritarian and led to many critics being silenced. Nonetheless, the shock election of Sirisena suggests citizens feel entitled to choose their leader democratically. The emergence of the LTTE in the civil war also indicates groups can rise against the government if they believe it necessary.

#### **Support System**

The Sri Lankan government clearly has strong links with the military and police force as state institutions. However, as both have been accused of human rights violations, this could increase the capacity for atrocity crimes (**Indicator 5.5**). There are no significant companies or individuals that could influence such crimes occurring (**Indicator 5.6** and **5.7**). Sri Lanka has close military partnerships with predominantly Pakistan, India and China, who provided the military weapons during the

# RISK FACTOR 5: CAPACITY TO COMMIT ATROCITY CRIMES

civil war (**Indicator 5.8**). <sup>146</sup> Both the Pakistani and Indian army have since worked with the Sri Lankan military to enhance and upskill their forces. <sup>147</sup> Human rights crimes continue to occur within Pakistan and India, especially within its security personnel. <sup>148</sup> Despite this, it is unlikely that any of these partnerships could result in atrocity crimes. Sri Lanka's top two economic partners are the United States and United Kingdom, who are very opposed to atrocity crimes. <sup>149</sup> India also supported the 2017 UNHCR resolution against Sri Lanka to address war crimes. <sup>150</sup>

# RISK FACTOR 6: ABSENCE OF MITIGATING FACTORS

Risk factor 6 refers to the "absence of elements that, if present, could contribute to preventing or to lessening the impact of serious acts of violence against protected groups, populations or individuals". It is crucial that the State and international community have the capacity to halt or prevent atrocity crimes for occurring. Therefore, evaluating the presence of indicators within this Risk Factor indicates whether atrocity crimes could potentially be successful within the state. Some factors are relevant within Sri Lanka.

#### **Domestic and International Civil Society**

Indicator 6.2 refers to a "lack of strong, organised and representative national civil society and of a free, diverse and independent national media". Civil society plays an important role in Sri Lanka. The main categories of civil society organisations (CSOs) involve humanitarian assistance INGOs, advocacy INGOs, poverty alleviation NGOs and grassroots development NGOs. <sup>151</sup> Civil society activism has attracted controversy in Sri Lanka, particularly during the civil war. In 2008, the government launched a parliamentary inquiry into their impact upon sovereignty. <sup>152</sup> Nonetheless, tensions have since eased. CSO's have played an important role in assisting communities in wake of the civil war (including rehabilitating traumatised individuals), alongside rebuilding after natural disasters. <sup>153</sup> Most NGOs are political and human rights orientated, rather than focused on development. <sup>154</sup> However, the Asia Development Bank reports that civil society within Sri Lanka remains uncoordinated. This is primarily due to their reliance on overseas funding, making them appear 'foreign' within the community. <sup>155</sup> Nonetheless, they arguably play an important role in preventing atrocity crimes through lobbying and advocacy. <sup>156</sup>

The government's relationship with the media has also been strained. The Sri Lankan constitution affords freedom of expression, which conveys that the rights of the state remain with people. However, this is restricted by legislation. The 1979 *Prevention of Terrorism Act* bans bringing the government into contempt, and the Official Secrets Act prohibits reporting on classified information. Contravening either of these laws attracts lengthy jail terms. Reporters Without Borders rank Sri Lanka as 131 in terms of World press freedom; an improvement of 10 points on 2017. Similarly, Sri Lanka's press freedom was ranked by Freedom House as 61 out of 100 countries; up 3 points on 2016. This improvement has been attributed to Sirisena's presidency, whose government have supported more freedom of press. Key developments have included the government granting access to restricted news sites, investigations into past crimes against journalists, and a constitutional amendment securing right to access information.

There are no formal avenues to defend and empower protected groups (**Indicator 6.1**). Whilst the judicial system is an option, as previously noted it is criticised for being biased towards the government. The Centre for Excellence in Disaster Management purports that citizens have, under the constitution, the right to access information, <sup>163</sup> yet limitations on the press indicate such restrictions are often not upheld – reducing protected groups' ability to stop atrocity crimes.

# RISK FACTOR 6: ABSENCE OF MITIGATING FACTORS

Given the strong presence of mitigating factors in the Sri Lankan context, such as the presence of international actors and international media, in addition to the support of neighbouring states, the risk of atrocity crimes being successfully committed remains low.

# RISK FACTOR 7: ENABLING CIRCUMSTANCES OR PREPARATORY ACTION

Risk factor 7 concerns "Events or measures, whether gradual or sudden, which provide an environment conducive to the commission of atrocity crimes, or which suggest a trajectory towards their perpetration". Atrocity crimes typically require planning and resources to occur. Therefore, identifying circumstances where actors are undertaking such activities can reveal the likelihood of such crimes occurring.

#### **Emergency Laws**

**Indicator 7.1** refers to the "imposition of emergency laws". In March 2018, the government imposed a state of emergency which put into effect a curfew and a social media ban, as well as permitted Sri Lankan authorities to arrest and detain suspects for prolonged periods of time if deemed necessary. <sup>180</sup>Despite this state of emergency falling under **Indicator 7.1**, it was enacted not with the intent to enable the commission of atrocity crimes, but, in contrast, to quell any further violence between Buddhists and Muslims, thus this indicator is not applicable to this situation.

#### **Strict Control of Communication Channels**

Restrictions on media freedom can somewhat apply to **Indicator 7.6**; however, communication channels within Sri Lanka are not wholly silenced and the trajectory towards press freedom has markedly improved since the 2015 election of President Sirisena.<sup>181</sup> During the aforementioned state of emergency, the government banned access to various social media platforms, however such was done in order to stem the spread of messages and posts inciting further violence against the Muslim minority.<sup>182</sup> Thus, whilst **Indicator 7.6** can be evidenced in Sri Lanka, it does not suggest a trajectory towards the perpetration of atrocity crimes.

#### **Destruction of Property**

During the recent street violence which took place during February and March 2018, Muslim-owned businesses, houses and mosques were attacked by Buddhist extremists, which meets the conditions of **Indicator 7.11**: "Destruction or plundering of essential goods or installations of protected groups... or of property related to cultural and religious identity". Whilst these attacks were not widespread in their scope, they nevertheless indicate that extremist groups have the capacity to inflict property damage, which, if conducted on a wider scale, could be perceived as preparatory action for the commission of atrocity crimes.

#### **Hate Speech**

Indicator 7.14 pertains to "increased inflammatory rhetoric...or hate speech targeting protected groups", which has been demonstrated in Sri Lanka, particularly in relation to the 2018 Buddhist-Muslim violence. Messages inciting discrimination and violence against Muslims were spread across multiple social media platforms, such as Facebook, WhatsApp and Twitter; one Facebook post called Sri Lankans to "Kill all Muslims, don't even let an infant of the dogs escape" 183 . Given that the Sri Lankan population has high literacy rates, but poor information literacy (a tendency to immediately believe and uncritically respond to information presented on social media), there is a crucial need for the Sri Lankan government to work alongside social media platforms to remove inflammatory content which may incite the commission of atrocity crimes.

# RISK FACTOR 8: TRIGGERING FACTORS

Risk factor 8 refers to "events or circumstances that, even if seemingly unrelated to atrocity crimes, may seriously exacerbate existing conditions or may spark their onset". Unpredictable events or circumstances have the capacity to increase in the likelihood of atrocity crimes. There are no sudden destabilising events within Sri Lanka that refer to this occurrence.

#### Political events

The shock election of President Sirisena in 2015 after Rajapaksa's ten year term could potentially relate to **Indicator 8.4 and 8.8.** However, Rajapaksa's call for a military coup ultimately failed.<sup>184</sup> Therefore, this transition to the new presidency was peaceful and free of any destabilising events. Sri Lanka had several protests during 2013 by Tamil students over human rights violations of the Tamil community (**Indicator 8.12**).<sup>185</sup> Nonetheless, lack of protests since suggests this is not escalating further.<sup>186</sup>

#### Commemoration of the Civil War

Sri Lanka has a 'Remembrance Day' on the 18th of May to celebrate the end of the civil war, which has been criticised for glorifying the Sinhalese military over Tamil victims (**Indicator 8.11**). The government responded to this criticism by ending the annual military parade, and creating a cultural show to celebrate ethnic diversity and promote social inclusion. Therefore, whilst the day draws debate over the need for more reconciliation measures, it does not exacerbate potential for atrocity crimes.

# SPECIFIC RISK FACTORS GENOCIDE /CRIMES AGAINST HUMANITY

The Framework of Analysis notes that common risk factors help to identify the probability of atrocity crimes occurring, without necessarily identifying the type of crime. **Specific risk factors** refer to the fact that each crime has elements and precursors that are not common to all three atrocity crimes: Genocide, crimes against humanity, and war crimes. Only the specific risk factor of genocide is currently considered relevant to Sri Lanka, although some of the other specific risk factors were relevant to Sri Lanka during the civil war period, particularly allegations of war crimes associated with large scale attacks on the Tamil population (**Risk Factor 11**).<sup>191</sup> Additionally, the government has been accused of shelling established civilian 'safe zones' (**Risk Factor 13**).<sup>192</sup> Successive governments have largely failed to respond to these accusations. Nonetheless, since the end of the conflict there have been no recent events that directly meet these Risk Factors. Regardless, there does remain intergroup tensions and patterns of discrimination between ethnic and religious groups in Sri Lanka remains a cause for concern and meet elements of specific **Risk Factor 9**.

# RISK FACTOR 9: INTERGROUP TENSIONS OR PATTERNS OF DISCRIMINATION AGAINST PROTECTED GROUPS

Risk Factor 9 concerns "past or present conduct that reveals serious prejudice against protected groups and that creates stress in the relationship among groups or with the State, generating an environment conducive to atrocity crimes". Risk Factor 9 refers to the atrocity crime of genocide and discrimination against protected groups based on their identity (whether national, religious, ethnic, or racial). Tamils fall under a protected group based on Section I of the Framework, as they have been targeted based on their ethnicity. Tensions between Tamils and Sinhalese have long affected the country, leading to the decades long civil war. This conflict, and the ongoing post-war reports of discrimination against the Tamil community, suggest partial satisfaction of some indicators within this Risk Factor. However, this does not satisfy Risk Factor 10.

#### Discrimination

**Indicator 9.1** refers to "past or present serious discriminatory, segregational, restrictive or exclusionary practices, policies or legislation against protected groups". There does not appear to be any legislation explicitly segregating or discriminating against the Tamil community. However, according to a United Nations report from the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination, the Tamil population continues to face challenges including high levels of poverty, poor compensation for work, poor working conditions, and poor housing conditions. This ethnic minority also faces difficulty gaining access to health services, obtaining citizenship documents, and accessing quality education opportunities. Due to the difficulty obtaining identity and citizenship documents, Tamils face challenges in opening bank accounts or owning homes.

Whilst the Sri Lankan government does not deny the existence of Tamils, from the above reports of discrimination it is clear that the government is not properly acknowledging their identity as equal citizens (Indicator 9.2). The ramifications of this is evident in the formation of LTTE in 1976, whose calls for separatism was rooted in feelings of disenfranchisement.<sup>197</sup> Therefore, the issue for Tamils is not the denial of their existence but rather being unable to identify with their country due to discriminatory practices. It is therefore necessary for the government to improve its reconciliation measures and reduce discrimination, or risk a re-emergence of conflict (potentially leading to atrocity crimes). As discussed in Risk Factor 3, the Sri Lankan military has been accused of war crimes against the Tamil population during the civil war (Indicator 9.3). This is particularly because of the large scale deaths of Tamil civilians.<sup>198</sup> Despite Sri Lanka promising to take steps to ensure justice for victims, as seen in the 2015 UN Human Rights Council resolution, concrete policies have yet to be implemented.<sup>199</sup> Failing to properly address violence targeted at a particular protected group can be a sign that points towards atrocity crimes occurring in future.

#### **Access of Protected Groups**

**Indicator 9.4** relates to "past or present serious tensions or conflicts between protected groups or with the State, with regards to access to rights and resources, socioeconomic disparities, participation in decision making processes, security, expression of group identity or to perceptions about the targeted groups". The civil war between the Sinhalese and Tamils is the most pertinent example of this indicator. There continues to be tensions affecting the two groups, ranging from socioeconomic disparities, abusive treatment by the Sinhalese police and military, lack of consultation in regards to human rights violations, and general discrimination as a whole.<sup>200</sup>

Tamil security is a particular source of tension. Many Tamils have been arrested over suspected terrorist links since the end of the civil war.<sup>201</sup> However, police ability to detain without a warrant has called many of these arrests into question. It has also led to the perception that police unfairly target

# RISK FACTOR 9: INTERGROUP TENSIONS OR PATTERNS OF DISCRIMINATION AGAINST PROTECTED GROUPS

Tamils. The fact that the majority of the military's bases are stationed in the northern Tamil provinces, highlight state-Tamil tensions. Some reports of Tamil-Sinhalese clashes have emerged over recent years, such as when Tamil students were reportedly beaten after celebrating deceased Tamil fighters in the civil war. Nonetheless, tensions have not escalated to armed violence and clashes are infrequent. Therefore, extant tensions should not be regarded as 'serious'. Nevertheless, the capacity to escalate to this level exists and is dependent on future events.

Emerging tension between Buddhist and Muslim groups has been fuelled as a result of negative group perception, and also pertains to this indicator. Over the course of 2017 and 2018, Buddhist nationalists have made claims that Muslims forced individuals to convert to Islam, vandalised Buddhist archaeological sites, and protested the arrival of Rohingya refugees.<sup>204</sup> This has led to a series of attacks on mosques and Muslim-owned businesses, and a minor street clash in November 27, 2017.<sup>205</sup> However, the government has taken steps to reduce this conflict, issuing a warrant for a Buddhist extremist leader's arrest.<sup>206</sup> Tensions between the two groups is growing, but should not yet be classified as 'serious' as it has not escalated into armed conflict. The actions and capacity of the police force will largely determine if these tensions exacerbate or lessen, and should be monitored over the coming decade.

#### **Ability to Address Conflict**

Indicator 9.6 relates to a "lack of national mechanisms or initiatives to deal with identity-based tensions or conflicts". The government has not established national mechanisms to deal with Tamil human rights violations.<sup>207</sup> As discussed in **Risk Factor 3**, Sri Lanka agreed to the UN Human Rights Council calling for a special court to deal with human rights violations, an office on missing persons, and a mechanism designed to guarantee civil war reparations.<sup>208</sup> However, despite being agreed to, the government has not taken any significant steps to establish them. Combined with discrimination within the judiciary and police force, there remains little options for Tamils to report identity based crimes. Lack of legal avenues contributes to Tamil-Sinhalese tensions. Concomitant with a whilst a lack of accountability mechanisms, these factors increase the likelihood of atrocity crimes occurring in the future.

# CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Sri Lanka remains characterised by poor state governance – marred by corruption and a lack of accountability measures – as well as ongoing human rights violations and both open and latent tensions between ethnic and religious groups. Common Risk Factors 2 (record of serious violations of international human rights or humanitarian law) and 3 (weakness of state structures) are the most serious risk factors currently evident in Sri Lanka. The treatment of the Tamil community also fulfilled some elements of Special Risk Factor 9 (discrimination against protected groups). The rise of extremist Buddhist groups perpetrating violence against the minority Muslim community is also concerning and requires continual monitoring. The use of torture by the police force and tensions between the Sinhalese and Tamil communities remains of particular concern, as does the trenchant unwillingness displayed by the government to seriously investigate past war crimes. Peace and reconciliation are not simply achieved when a conflict ends; they are a process that take considerable effort, resources, and time. Whist economic and wider human development gains (including greater press freedom) are encouraging and welcome developments, until the government properly addresses the past injustices incurred during the bloody civil war, the risk of further violence – including atrocities – will remain a potential threat and Sri Lanka's risk weighting will remain at moderate.

	RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE GOVERNMENT OF SRI LANKA
1	Modify legislation that permits overreach of police power, particularly The Prevention of Terrorism Act of 1979. This includes introducing a more specific definition of 'terrorist' rather than 'unlawful activities'. This should also include arrests requiring a warrant. The detention period must be significantly reduced from 12 months, with the exact time determined in consultation with the United Nations or local NGOs. The government should conduct independent investigations into allegations of police abuse
2	Incorporate human rights training within its security forces
3	The military should continue to return land seized from the Tamil community. This should be conducted through an independent board or inquiry. This could be conducted in conjunction to establishing UN recommendations for establishing human rights accountability measures
4	Take steps to address press freedom. It is recommended that the Official Secrets Act of 1955 repeals the ban on reporting on classified information to ensure freedom of speech. The government should also enact legislation criminalising certain press intimidation, which frequently occurs within security forces and government
5	Take further steps for reconciliation. This is particularly within Tamils and Sinhalese, but also includes Muslims and Buddhists. Sri Lanka must establish an independent mechanism where protected groups can report discrimination or hate crimes. This should be established in consultation with the United Nations and the Tamil community. The government must also focus on creating a unified Sri Lankan identity, done through celebrating various cultures within the country. Finally, the government must be vocal in criticism for extremist Buddhist groups, and ensure that they do not advocate for or commit violence
6	Repeal restrictions on domestic media
	Launch independent investigations, in consultation with the United Nations, into allegations of war
7	crimes. Provided this is found, the government must acknowledge this to the domestic and international community. This should also include outlining concrete policy reforms targeted at preventing future atrocity crimes
8	tional community. This should also include outlining concrete policy reforms targeted at preventing
	tional community. This should also include outlining concrete policy reforms targeted at preventing future atrocity crimes  Implement in full the recommendations put forward by the UN Human Rights Council. Specifically, it should:  Establish a special court integrating international judges, prosecutors, lawyers and investigators, with an independent investigative and prosecuting body, to investigate and prosecute atrocity crimes.  Establish an office on missing and disappeared persons.  Establish a truth-telling mechanism, and a mechanism designed to guarantee non-recurrence
8	tional community. This should also include outlining concrete policy reforms targeted at preventing future atrocity crimes  Implement in full the recommendations put forward by the UN Human Rights Council. Specifically, it should:  Establish a special court integrating international judges, prosecutors, lawyers and investigators, with an independent investigative and prosecuting body, to investigate and prosecute atrocity crimes.  Establish an office on missing and disappeared persons.  Establish a truth-telling mechanism, and a mechanism designed to guarantee non-recurrence and reparations.  Work in coordination with online platforms, such as Facebook, to address hate speech and incite-
8	tional community. This should also include outlining concrete policy reforms targeted at preventing future atrocity crimes  Implement in full the recommendations put forward by the UN Human Rights Council. Specifically, it should:  Establish a special court integrating international judges, prosecutors, lawyers and investigators, with an independent investigative and prosecuting body, to investigate and prosecute atrocity crimes.  Establish an office on missing and disappeared persons.  Establish a truth-telling mechanism, and a mechanism designed to guarantee non-recurrence and reparations.  Work in coordination with online platforms, such as Facebook, to address hate speech and incitement to violence
8	tional community. This should also include outlining concrete policy reforms targeted at preventing future atrocity crimes  Implement in full the recommendations put forward by the UN Human Rights Council. Specifically, it should:  • Establish a special court integrating international judges, prosecutors, lawyers and investigators, with an independent investigative and prosecuting body, to investigate and prosecute atrocity crimes.  • Establish an office on missing and disappeared persons.  • Establish a truth-telling mechanism, and a mechanism designed to guarantee non-recurrence and reparations.  Work in coordination with online platforms, such as Facebook, to address hate speech and incitement to violence  **RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE INTERNATIONAL COMMUNITY**  Continue to encourage Sri Lanka to fully and impartially investigate allegations of atrocity crimes and

- 1. United Nations Office on Genocide Prevention and the Responsibility to Protect. Framework of Analysis for Atrocity Crimes. 2014. New York: United Nations.
- 2. Human Rights Watch. 2009. 'Sri Lanka Events of 2009.' Human Rights Watch (HRW). Accessed 17 January 2018. <a href="https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2010/country-chapters/sri-lanka">https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2010/country-chapters/sri-lanka</a>
- 3 Ministry of Disaster Management. N.d. 'Hazard Profile of Sri Lanka.' Accessed 11 January 2018. <a href="http://www.disastermin.gov.lk/">http://www.disastermin.gov.lk/</a> web/index.php?option=com content&view=article&id=57%3Ahazard-profile-of-sri-lanka&catid=73%3Areports&Itemid=70&lang=en
- 4. National Building Research Organisation. 2018. 'Damage Assessment of Recent Landslide Events in Sri Lanka'. Accessed 8 August 2018. <a href="http://www.nbro.gov.lk/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=127:damage-assessment-of-recent-land-slide-events-in-sri-lanka&catid=2&Itemid=101&lang=en">http://www.nbro.gov.lk/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=127:damage-assessment-of-recent-land-slide-events-in-sri-lanka&catid=2&Itemid=101&lang=en</a>
- 5. United Nations Sri Lanka. 2017. 'Office of the UN Resident Coordinator Drought Update No. 1'. Accessed August 8 2018. <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/RCO%20Sri%20Lanka%20Drought%20Update%20No.1%2029%20August%202017.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/RCO%20Sri%20Lanka%20Drought%20Update%20No.1%2029%20August%202017.pdf</a>
- 6. Ibid.
- 7. World Health Organisation. 2017. 'Dengue fever Sri Lanka'. Accessed 8 August 2018. http://www.who.int/csr/don/19-july-2017-dengue-sri-lanka/en/
- 8. United Nations. 2018. 'Voluntary National Review 2018: Sri Lanka'. Accessed 8 August 2018. <a href="https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/memberstates/srilanka">https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/memberstates/srilanka</a>.
- 9. The Commonwealth. n.d. 'Sri Lanka: constitution and politics' The Commonwealth. Accessed January 14 2018. <a href="http://thecommonwealth.org/our-member-countries/sri-lanka/constitution-politics">http://thecommonwealth.org/our-member-countries/sri-lanka/constitution-politics</a>
- 10. BBC News. 2015. 'Is Sri Lanka's Rajapaksa making a comeback?' BBC News, 14 August 2015. <a href="http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-33518004">http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-33518004</a>
- 11. Freedom House. 2018. "Freedom in the World: Sri Lanka." Accessed August 8 2018. https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2018/sri-lanka
- 12 Ibid.
- 13. Anon. 2017. 'Sri Lankan President Maithripala Sirisena says he is committed to Tamil reconciliation.. Firstpost, Feb 4 2017. <a href="http://www.firstpost.com/world/sri-lankan-president-maithripala-sirisena-says-he-is-committed-to-tamil-reconciliation-3266458">http://www.firstpost.com/world/sri-lankan-president-maithripala-sirisena-says-he-is-committed-to-tamil-reconciliation-3266458</a>. <a href="http://www.firstpost.com/world/sri-lankan-president-maithripala-sirisena-says-he-is-committed-to-tamil-reconciliation-3266458">http://www.firstpost.com/world/sri-lankan-president-maithripala-sirisena-says-he-is-committed-to-tamil-reconciliation-3266458</a>. <a href="http://www.firstpost.com/world/sri-lankan-president-maithripala-sirisena-says-he-is-committed-to-tamil-reconciliation-3266458">http://www.firstpost.com/world/sri-lankan-president-maithripala-sirisena-says-he-is-committed-to-tamil-reconciliation-3266458</a>.
- 14. Keenan, Alan. 2017. 'Sri Lanka's Transition to Nowhere.' The Diplomat, January 30 2017. https://thediplomat.com/2017/01/sri-lankas-transition-to-nowhere/
- 15. Freedom House. 2015. 'Freedom in the World: Sri Lanka.' Freedom House. Accessed January 12 2018. <a href="https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2015/sri-lanka">https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2015/sri-lanka</a>
- 16. Ibid.
- 17. Freedom House. 2018. Freedom in the World: Sri Lanka. Accessed August 8 2018. https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2018/sri-lanka
- 18. Freedom House. 2017. 'Freedom in the World: Sri Lanka'. Accessed January 13 2018 <a href="http://www.lankabusinessonline.com/sri-lankas-right-to-information-act-comes-into-force/">http://www.lankabusinessonline.com/sri-lankas-right-to-information-act-comes-into-force/</a>
- 19. Tammita-Delgoda, Sinharaja. 2017. 'Sri Lanka: The Rajapaksas Rise Again.' The Diplomat, 20 Jan., 2017. <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2017/01/sri-lanka-the-rajapaksas-rise-again/">https://thediplomat.com/2017/01/sri-lanka-the-rajapaksas-rise-again/</a>
- 20. Ibid.
- 21. Mashal, Mujib and Dharisha Bastians. 2018. 'Election Losses Test Sri Lanka's Leader, and the Country's Direction.' The New York Times, 11 February 2018. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/11/world/asia/sri-lanka-elections.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/11/world/asia/sri-lanka-elections.html</a>
- 22. Dibbert, Taylor. 2018. 'Sri Lanka's Latest Election Weakens the Ruling Alliance'. The Diplomat, 3 March 2018. <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2018/03/sri-lankas-latest-election-weakens-the-ruling-alliance/">https://thediplomat.com/2018/03/sri-lankas-latest-election-weakens-the-ruling-alliance/</a>
- 23. BBC News, 2015. 'Is Sri Lanka's Rajapaksa making a comeback?' BBC, 14 August, 2015. <a href="http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-33518004">http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-33518004</a>
- 24. BBC News, 2016. 'Tamils 'still tortured' in Sri Lanka, say rights groups.' BBC, 7 January, 2016. <a href="http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-35249088">http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-35249088</a>
- 25. Hume, Tim. 2014. 'Dalai Lama to Myanmar, Sri Lanka Buddhists: Stop violence against Muslims. CNN, 7 July 2014. <a href="https://edition.cnn.com/2014/07/07/world/asia/dalai-lama-muslim-violence/index.html">https://edition.cnn.com/2014/07/07/world/asia/dalai-lama-muslim-violence/index.html</a>
- 26. Anon. 2018. 'Sri Lanka Buddhist Monks denounce anti-Muslim riots'. Al Jazeera, 10 March 2018. <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/26.news/2018/03/sri-lanka-buddhist-monks-denounce-anti-muslim-riots-180309192840779.html">https://www.aljazeera.com/26.news/2018/03/sri-lanka-buddhist-monks-denounce-anti-muslim-riots-180309192840779.html</a>
- 27. Aneez, Shihar and Ranga Sirilal. 2013. 'Sri Lanka sees new threats of terrorism, Muslim extremism.' Reuters, 3 Sept., 2013. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-srilanka-war/sri">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-srilanka-war/sri</a>-lanka-sees-new-threats-of-terrorism-muslim-extremism-idUS-BRE9820I720130903
- 28. Jayatilleka, Dayan. 2018. 'The instrumentalisation of Islamophobia: Provoking Islamist terrorism: Who benefits?'. The Island, 7 March 2018. http://www.island.lk/index.php?page\_cat=article-details&page=article-details&code\_title=181061 29. Ibid.
- 30. BBC. 2015. 'Profile: Mahinda Rajapaksa.' BBC, 18 August, 2015. http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-24918281
- 31. Human Rights Watch. 2015. 'Sri Lanka: Rajapaksa Legacy of Abuse.' Human Rights Watch. Accessed January 18 2018. <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2015/01/29/sri-lanka-rajapaksa-legacy-abuse">https://www.hrw.org/news/2015/01/29/sri-lanka-rajapaksa-legacy-abuse</a>
- 32. The World Bank. 2017. 'Sri Lanka Development Update: Creating opportunities and managing risks for sustained growth.' Accessed August 8 2018, p. 11. <a href="http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/955451509391414963/pdf/120728-REVISED-Sri-Lanka-Development-Update-November-2017-final-31102017.pdf">http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/955451509391414963/pdf/120728-REVISED-Sri-Lanka-Development-Update-November-2017-final-31102017.pdf</a>
- 33. Center for Excellence in Disaster Management & Humanitarian Assistance. 2017. 'Sri Lanka: Disaster Management Reference Handbook'. Hawaii: US Department of Defence, p. 10. <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/CFE-DM%20Refer-DM%20R

ence%20Handbook-Sri%20Lanka%202017.pdf.

- 34. Ibid.
- 35. Ibid.
- 36. Ibid., p. 10.
- 37. Ibid.
- 38. Ibid.
- 39. The World Bank. 2018. 'Sri Lanka Development Update: More and Better Jobs for an Upper-Middle Income Country. Accessed August 8 2018, p. 6. https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/29927/127611.pdf
- 40. Rebert, Johann. 2016. 'Deforestation Now Urgent Concern in Post-War Sri Lanka.' The Asia Foundation. 16 March, 2016. Accessed January 19 2018. https://asiafoundation.org/2016/03/16/deforestation-now-urgent-concern-in-post-war-sri-lanka/
- 41. Water Resources Unit of Lanka International Forum on Environment and Sustainable Development (LIFE-WRU). 2000. Water Vision 2025 Sri Lanka. Sri Lanka: Sri Lanka National Water Partnership, p. 1. <a href="http://publications.iwmi.org/pdf/H025883.pdf">http://publications.iwmi.org/pdf/H025883.pdf</a>
- 42. The World Bank. 2017. 'Vision 2025: Sri Lanka's Path to Prosperity'. Accessed August 8 2018. <a href="https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/feature/2017/10/17/vision-2025-sri-lankas-path-to-prosperity">https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/feature/2017/10/17/vision-2025-sri-lankas-path-to-prosperity</a>.
- 43. Ibid.
- 44. Ibid.
- 45. Jones, Sam. 2015. 'Sri Lanka accused of waging 'silent war' as Tamil land is appropriated by army.' The Guardian, 29 May, 2015. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2015/may/28/sri-lanka-army-land-grabs-tamil-displacement-report-oakland-in-stitute">https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2015/may/28/sri-lanka-army-land-grabs-tamil-displacement-report-oakland-in-stitute</a>
- 46. Moramudali, Umesh. 2017. 'Sri Lanka's Debt and China's Money.' The Diplomat, 16 August, 2017. <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2017/08/sri-lankas-debt-and-chinas-money/">https://thediplomat.com/2017/08/sri-lankas-debt-and-chinas-money/</a>
- 47. Ibid.
- 48. Ibid.
- 49. Ibid.
- 50. Shepard, Wade. 2017. 'Violent Protests Against Chinese 'Colony' in Sri Lanka Rage On.' Forbes, 7 January, 2017. <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/wadeshepard/2017/01/08/violent-protests-against-chinese-colony-in-hambantota-sri-lanka-rage-on/#7e819d-4913dd">https://www.forbes.com/sites/wadeshepard/2017/01/08/violent-protests-against-chinese-colony-in-hambantota-sri-lanka-rage-on/#7e819d-4913dd</a>
- 51. Center for Excellence in Disaster Management & Humanitarian Assistance. Sri Lanka: Disaster Management Reference Handbook. 2017. Ibid., p. 15.
- 52. Ibid.
- 53. Ibid.
- 54. Ibid.
- 55. Ibid., p. 16.
- 56. Human Rights Watch. 2015. "We Live in Constant Fear" Lack of Accountability for Police Abuse in Sri Lanka.' Human Rights Watch. Accessed January 21 2018. <a href="https://www.hrw.org/report/2015/10/23/we-live-constant-fear/lack-accountability-police-abuse-sri-lanka">https://www.hrw.org/report/2015/10/23/we-live-constant-fear/lack-accountability-police-abuse-sri-lanka</a>
- 57. Ibid.
- 58. Ibid.
- 59. Ibid.
- 60. Human Rights Watch. 2018. 'Locked up Without Evidence: Abuses under Sri Lanka's Prevention of Terrorism Act'. Human Rights Watch. Accessed August 6 2018. <a href="https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/01/29/locked-without-evidence/abuses-under-sri-lankas-pre-vention-terrorism-act">https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/01/29/locked-without-evidence/abuses-under-sri-lankas-pre-vention-terrorism-act</a>
- 61. Emmerson, Ben. 2017. 'Torture by Sri Lankan police routine, says human rights lawyer.' The Guardian, 14 July, 2017. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jul/14/torture-by-sri-lankan-police-routine-says-human-rights-lawyer">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jul/14/torture-by-sri-lankan-police-routine-says-human-rights-lawyer</a>
- 62. Ibid.
- 63. Ibid.
- 64. Human Rights Watch "2013. "We Will Teach You a Lesson" Sexual Violence against Tamils by Sri Lankan Security Forces.' Human Rights Watch. Accessed January 21 2018. <a href="https://www.hrw.org/report/2013/02/26/we-will-teach-you-lesson/sexual-vio-lence-against-tamils-sri-lankan-security-forces">https://www.hrw.org/report/2013/02/26/we-will-teach-you-lesson/sexual-vio-lence-against-tamils-sri-lankan-security-forces</a>
- 65. Ibid.
- 66. Human Rights Watch. 2015. "We Live in Constant Fear", Ibid.
- 67. Ibid.
- 68. UNOHCHR. 2017. "Sri Lanka: Slow progress on crucial justice and reconciliation UN report." United Nations Human Rights: Office of the High Commissioner (UNOHCHR). Accessed January 21 2018. <a href="http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=21278&LangID=E">http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=21278&LangID=E</a>
- 69. Human Rights Watch. 2013. "We Will Teach You a Lesson": Sexual Violence against Tamils by Sri Lankan Security Forces.' Ibid.
- 70. Ibid.
- 71. Ibid.
- 72. United Nations. 2011. 'Report of the Secretary-General's Panel of Experts on Accountability in Sri Lanka.' Geneva: United Nations, 2011. http://www.un.org/News/dh/infocus/Sri\_Lanka/POE\_Report\_Full.pdf
- 73. Aneez, Shihar. 2017. "U.N. presses Sri Lanka to meet commitments on war crimes investigations, reforms." Reuters, 24 March, 2017. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-un-sri-lanka-rights/u-n-presses-sri-lanka-to-meet-commitments-on-war-crimes-investigations-reforms-idUSKBN16U2K3?il=0">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-un-sri-lanka-rights/u-n-presses-sri-lanka-to-meet-commitments-on-war-crimes-investigations-reforms-idUSKBN16U2K3?il=0</a>
- 74. Pararajasingham, Ana. 2018. 'Can the Application of Universal Jurisdiction Foster Accountability in Sri Lanka?', 3 May, 2018. The Diplomat, <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2018/05/can-the-application-of-universal-jurisdiction-foster-accountability-in-sri-lanka/">https://thediplomat.com/2018/05/can-the-application-of-universal-jurisdiction-foster-accountability-in-sri-lanka/</a>
- 75. Anon. 2017. 'I Am No Traitor And Will Not Allow Federalism, Says Sirisena'. Colombo Telegraph. 29 November, 2017.

https://www.colombotelegraph.com/index.php/i-am-no-traitor-and-will-not-allow-federalism-says-sirisena/

- 76. Pararajasingham, Ana. 2018. Ibid.
- 77. Human Rights Watch. 2016. "All Five Fingers Are Not the Same" Discrimination on Grounds of Gender Identity and Sexual Orientation in Sri Lank'". Human Rights Watch. January 21 2018. <a href="https://www.hrw.org/report/2016/08/15/all-five-fingers-are-not-same/discrimination-grounds-gender-identity-and-sexual">https://www.hrw.org/report/2016/08/15/all-five-fingers-are-not-same/discrimination-grounds-gender-identity-and-sexual</a>
- 78. Ibid.
- 79. UNICEF, n.d. "Situation of Women: Sri Lanka." UNICEF. Accessed January 21 2018 from <a href="https://www.unicef.org/srilanka/over-view">https://www.unicef.org/srilanka/over-view</a> 1648.htm
- 80. Ibid.
- 81. Human Rights Watch. 2018. 'Sri Lanka Events of 2017.' Human Rights Watch. Accessed January 21 2018 from <a href="https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2018/country-chapters/sri-lanka">https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2018/country-chapters/sri-lanka</a>
- 82. Sri Lanka Parliament Secretariat. 2015. 'The Constitution of the Democratic Socialist Republic of Sri Lanka (As amended up to 15th May 2015). Accessed August 9 2018. <a href="http://www.parliament.lk/files/pdf/constitution.pdf">http://www.parliament.lk/files/pdf/constitution.pdf</a>.
- 83. OHCHR. 2018. 'UN experts urge Sri Lanka to adopt urgent measures to fight torture and strengthen justice system's independence'. Accessed August 9 2018. https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=19946&LangID=E.
- 84. International Commission of Jurists. 2017. 'Challenges to Accountability for Human Rights Violations in Sri Lanka: A Discussion Paper.' Switzerland: International Commission of Jurists, p. 4. <a href="https://www.icj.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/Sri-Lanka-FCO-Accountability-1-Advocacy-Analysis-brief-2017-ENG.pdf">https://www.icj.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/Sri-Lanka-FCO-Accountability-1-Advocacy-Analysis-brief-2017-ENG.pdf</a>.
- 85. Ibid.
- 86. International Commission of Jurists. 2015. 'Attacks on Judiciary and Legal Profession Undermine the Rule of Law and Prevent Accountability Within Sri Lanka.' London: International Bar Association, p. 2.
- 87. Sirilal, Ranga and Shihar Aneez. 2013. 'Sri Lankan chief justice impeachment illegal: Supreme Court.' Reuters, 3 January, 2013. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-srilanka-impeachment/sri-lankan-chief-justice-impeachment-illegal-supreme-court-idUS-BRE90209D20130103">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-srilanka-impeachment/sri-lankan-chief-justice-impeachment-illegal-supreme-court-idUS-BRE90209D20130103</a>
- 88. Ibid.
- 89. Ibid.
- 90. Amnesty International. 2013. 'There are no human rights in Sri Lanka.' Amnesty International. Accessed January 21 2018. https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2013/05/there-are-no-human-rights-sri-lanka/
- 91. I International Commission of Jurists. 2017. Ibid., p. 4..
- 92. "United National Development Programme (UNDP). 2013. 'New initiative to strengthen Sri Lanka's criminal justice system.' United National Development Programme. Accessed January 21 2018. <a href="http://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home/presscenter/articles/2013/01/17/new-initiative-to-strengthen-sri-lanka-s-criminal-justice-system.html">http://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home/presscenter/articles/2013/01/17/new-initiative-to-strengthen-sri-lanka-s-criminal-justice-system.html</a>
- 93. Ibid.
- 94. Anon. 2017. 'Sri Lanka's justice system not accessible to Tamil community notes UN Rapporteur.' Tamil Guardian, June 13 2017. Accessed January 21 2018. <a href="http://www.tamilguardian.com/content/sri-lankas-justice-system-not-accessible-tamil-community-notes-un-rapporteur">http://www.tamilguardian.com/content/sri-lankas-justice-system-not-accessible-tamil-community-notes-un-rapporteur</a>
- 95. Ibid.
- 96. Ibid.
- 97. Anon. 2017. 'U.N. says Sri Lankan security, police reportedly still committing rape, torture.' Reuters, March 3 2017. Accessed January 21 2018. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sri-lanka-un/u-n-says-sri-lankan-security-police-reportedly-still-committing-rape-torture-idUSKBN16A1AL?il=0
- 98. Human Rights Watch. 2015. "We Live in Constant Fear", Ibid.
- 99. Amnesty International. 2013. Ibid.
- 100. Ibid.
- 101. Ibid.
- 102. Business Anti Corruption. 2017. 'Sri Lanka Corruption Report.' Business Anti Corruption. Accessed January 21 2018. <a href="http://www.business-anti-corruption.com/country-profiles/sri-lanka">http://www.business-anti-corruption.com/country-profiles/sri-lanka</a>
- 103. Transparency International. 2018. 'Corruption Perceptions Index 2017'. Accessed August 9 2018. <a href="https://www.transparency.org/news/feature/corruption\_perceptions\_index\_2017">https://www.transparency.org/news/feature/corruption\_perceptions\_index\_2017</a>.
- 104. Ibid.
- 105. Business Anti Corruption. 2017. Ibid.
- 106. Ibid.
- 107. Dibbert, Taylor. 2017. 'Sri Lanka's Inconclusive Corruption Investigations.' Huffington Post, 2017. <a href="https://www.huffingtonpost.com/taylor-dibbert/sri-lankas-inconclusive-c\_b\_9831288.html">https://www.huffingtonpost.com/taylor-dibbert/sri-lankas-inconclusive-c\_b\_9831288.html</a>
- 108. Ibid.
- 109. Ibid.
- 110. Center for Excellence in Disaster Management & Humanitarian Assistance. 2017. Ibid., p. 45.
- 111. "Anon. 2017. 'Sri Lanka becomes more corrupt.' Ibid.
- 112. Ibid.
- 113. McKenzie, Nick, Emmanuel Freudenthal, Michael Bachelard, Richard Baker. 2016. 'Australian companies linked to bribe scandals in Sri Lanka and Congo.' The Sydney Morning Herald, 22 January, 2018. <a href="http://www.smh.com.au/business/australian-companies-linked-to-bribe-scandals-in-sri-lanka-and-congo-20160823-gqyzlp.html">http://www.smh.com.au/business/australian-companies-linked-to-bribe-scandals-in-sri-lanka-and-congo-20160823-gqyzlp.html</a>
- 114. Business Anti Corruption. 2017. Ibid.
- 115. Human Rights Watch. 2016. "Sri Lanka: Events of 2016." Human Rights Watch. Accessed January 23 2018. <a href="https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017/country-chapters/sri-lanka">https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017/country-chapters/sri-lanka</a>

- 116. Ibid.
- 117. Ibid.
- 118. Ibid.
- 119. Dibbert, Taylor. 2017. "Speaking Frankly About Sri Lanka and Accountability." Huffington Post, 3 June 3 2017. <a href="https://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/speaking-frankly-about-sri-lanka-and-accountability">https://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/speaking-frankly-about-sri-lanka-and-accountability</a> us 58be19dde4b0aeb52475fe9e
- 120. United Nations. 2011. Ibid.
- 121. International Crisis Group (ICG). 2011. 'Statement on the Report of Sri Lanka's Lessons Learnt and Reconciliation Commission.' International Crisis Group. 22 December, 2011. Accessed January 23 2018. <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-asia/sri-lanka/statement-report-sri-lankas-lessons-learnt-and-reconciliation-commission">https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-asia/sri-lanka/statement-report-sri-lankas-lessons-learnt-and-reconciliation-commission</a>
- 122. Ibid
- 123. Human Rights Watch. 2016. Ibid.
- 124. Dibbert, Taylor. 2015. 'Sri Lanka's Accountability Dilemma.' The Diplomat, 10 September , 2015. <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2015/09/sri-lankas-accountability-dilemma/">https://thediplomat.com/2015/09/sri-lankas-accountability-dilemma/</a>
- 125. Celermajer, Danielle. 2014. 'The ritualization of human rights education and training: the fallacy of the potency of knowing.' Master's thesis, University of Sydney , p. 3. http://regnet.anu.edu.au/sites/default/files/publications/attachments/2015-08/04%20 Celermajer%2C%20The%20ritualization%20of%20human%20rights%20education.pdf
- 126. Ibid.
- 127. Manel Perera, Melani. 2018. 'HRCSL slams police for serious human rights violations.' Asia News, 8 January, 2018. <a href="http://www.asianews.it/news-en/HRCSL-slams-police-for-serious-human-rights-violations-42767.html">http://www.asianews.it/news-en/HRCSL-slams-police-for-serious-human-rights-violations-42767.html</a>
- 128. Ibid.
- 129. Francis, Krishan. 2013. 'Sri Lanka turning authoritarian, says UN human rights chief Navi Pillay.' Independent, 31 August 2013. <a href="http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/asia/sri-lanka-turning-authoritarian-says-un-human-rights-chief-navi-pillay-8792601.">http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/asia/sri-lanka-turning-authoritarian-says-un-human-rights-chief-navi-pillay-8792601.</a>
- 130. Hammond, Joseph. 2015. 'A victory for democracy in Sri Lanka after authoritarian past.' Daily Sabah, 25 January, 2015. <a href="https://www.dailysabah.com/asia/2015/01/24/a-victory-for-democracy-in-sri-lanka-after-authoritarian-past">https://www.dailysabah.com/asia/2015/01/24/a-victory-for-democracy-in-sri-lanka-after-authoritarian-past</a>
- 131. Ibid.
- 132. Ibid.
- 133. Bearup, Greg. 2016. 'Phantoms of Mahinda Rajapaksa and Sri Lanka's reign of terror." The Australian, 26 November, 2016. https://www.theaustralian.com.au/news/inquirer/phantoms-of-mahinda-rajapaksa-and-sri-lankas-reign-of-terror/news-story/d8c0a22f68dcba6453f063b0719c16e6
- 134. Anon. 2017. 'Sri Lanka investigators take ex-central bank chief's statement on bond sale." Reuters, 11 March, 2017. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/sri-lanka-bond-probe/sri-lanka-investigators-take-ex-central-bank-chiefs-statement-on-bond-sale-idUSL-3N1GN2SK">https://www.reuters.com/article/sri-lanka-bond-probe/sri-lanka-investigators-take-ex-central-bank-chiefs-statement-on-bond-sale-idUSL-3N1GN2SK</a>
- 135. Haviland, Charles. 2013. 'Tension over army 'seizure' of Sri Lanka Jaffna land.' BBC News, May 24, 2013. <a href="http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-22652210">http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-22652210</a>
- 136. Ramachandran, Sudha. 2013. 'Sri Lanka: War is Over but Tensions Run High.' The Diplomat, December 13 2012, 3. <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2012/12/sri-lanka-war-is-over-but-tensions-run-high/2/">https://thediplomat.com/2012/12/sri-lanka-war-is-over-but-tensions-run-high/2/</a>
- 137. Anon. 2014. 'Sri Lanka Shaken by Religious Violence'" Al Jazeera, June 16 2014. http://www.aljazeera.com/news/asia/2014/06/sri-lanka-shaken-religious-violence-201461518571482939.html
- 138. Patel, Champa. 2018. 'Sri Lanka stands at crossroads amid fears Buddhist-Muslim tensions will erupt in widespread violence'. Independent, 8 March 2018. <a href="https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/asia/sri-lanka-violence-state-of-emergency-analysis-latest-conflict-muslims-a8246366.html">https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/asia/sri-lanka-violence-state-of-emergency-analysis-latest-conflict-muslims-a8246366.html</a>.
- 139. Keenan, Alan. 2018. 'Buddhist Militancy Rises Again in Sri Lanka'. International Crisis Group. Accessed 14 August 2018. https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-asia/sri-lanka/buddhist-militancy-rises-again-sri-lanka.
- 141. Ramachandran, Sudha. 2018. 'Sri Lanka's Anti-Muslim Violence'. The Diplomat, 13 March 2018. <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2018/03/sri-lankas-anti-muslim-violence/">https://thediplomat.com/2018/03/sri-lankas-anti-muslim-violence/</a>.
- 142. Global Firepower. 2018. '2018 Sri Lanka Military Strength.' Accessed August 10 2018. <a href="https://www.globalfirepower.com/country-military-strength-detail.asp?country\_id=sri-lanka">https://www.globalfirepower.com/country-military-strength-detail.asp?country\_id=sri-lanka</a>.
- 143. Ibid.; Interpol. n.d. "Sri Lanka." Interpol. Accessed January 26 2018. <a href="http://www.interpol.int/Member-countries/Asia-South-Pacific/Sri-Lanka">http://www.interpol.int/Member-countries/Asia-South-Pacific/Sri-Lanka</a>
- 144. Anon. 2009. 'How Sri Lanka's military won.' BBC News, May 22 2009. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/8063409.stm
- 145. Ibid.
- 146. Ibid.
- 147. Anon. 2009. 'Sri Lanka to train Pakistani army.' BBC News, 21 August, 2009. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south\_asia/8214731. stm; Anon. 2017. 'India and Sri Lankan armies to carry out two-week long joint military exercise from 13 October." Firstpost, 12 October, 2017. <a href="http://www.firstpost.com/india/india-and-sri-lankan-armies-to-carry-out-two-week-long-joint-military-exercise-from-13-october-4134959.html">http://www.firstpost.com/india/india-and-sri-lankan-armies-to-carry-out-two-week-long-joint-military-exercise-from-13-october-4134959.html</a>
- 148. Human Rights Watch. 2017. 'Pakistan: Events of 2016.' Human Rights Watch. Accessed January 26 2018. <a href="https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017/country-chapters/pakistan;">https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017/country-chapters/pakistan;</a> Human Rights Watch. 2017. 'India: Events of 2016.' Human Rights Watch. Accessed January 26 2018. <a href="https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017/country-chapters/india">https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017/country-chapters/india</a>
- 149. Anon. n.d. 'OEC Sri Lanka (LKA) Exports, Imports, and Trade Partners.' Observatory of Economic Complexity. Accessed January 26 2018. https://atlas.media.mit.edu/en/profile/country/lka/
- 150. Anon. 2017. 'India to Back UNHRC Resolution on Sri Lanka For a Second Time.' The Wire, 22 March, 2017. <a href="https://thewire.in/118202/india-to-back-unhrc-resolution-on-sri-lanka-for-a-second-tim/">https://thewire.in/118202/india-to-back-unhrc-resolution-on-sri-lanka-for-a-second-tim/</a>

- 151. Asian Development Bank. 2013. 'Civil Society Briefs: Sri Lanka'. Philippines: Asian Development Bank, p. 3. <a href="https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/publication/31161/csb-sri-lanka.pdf">https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/publication/31161/csb-sri-lanka.pdf</a>
- 152. Ibid., p. 5.
- 153. Ibid., p. 3.
- 154. Ibid.
- 155. Ibid., p. 5.
- 156. Ibid.
- 157. Center for Excellence in Disaster Management & Humanitarian Assistance. 2014. Ibid., p. 41.
- 158. Ibid.
- 159. Ibid.
- 160. Reporters Without Borders. 2018. 'World Press Freedom Index: Sri Lanaka'. https://rsf.org/en/sri-lanka
- 161. Freedom House. 2017. "Sri Lanka Freedom of the Press 2016." Freedom House. Accessed January 27 2018. <a href="https://freedom-press/2016/sri-lanka">https://freedom-press/2016/sri-lanka</a>
- 162. Ibid.
- 163. Center for Excellence in Disaster Management & Humanitarian Assistance. 2014. Ibid., p. 41.
- 164. Ibid.
- 165. Ibid.
- 166. Anon. 2017. 'Concerns raised over banning Lanka e News.' Daily Mirror, 11 October, 2017. <a href="http://www.dailymirror.lk/article/Concerns-raised-over-banning-Lanka-e-News-140168.html">http://www.dailymirror.lk/article/Concerns-raised-over-banning-Lanka-e-News-140168.html</a>; Freedom House. 2016. Ibid.
- 167. United Nations Sri Lanka. n.d. 'UN Agencies.' United Nations Sri Lanka. Accessed January 27 <a href="https://lk.one.un.org/un-in-sri-lanka/un-agencies/">https://lk.one.un.org/un-in-sri-lanka/un-agencies/</a>
- 168. Center for Excellence in Disaster Management & Humanitarian Assistance. 2014. Ibid., p. 31.
- 169. Ibid., p. 34.
- 170. Anon. 2014. 'United Nations launches Sri Lanka war crimes inquiry; Australia declines to support resolution.' ABC News, 24 March, 2014. http://www.abc.net.au/news/2014-03-28/an-un-sri-lanka-probe/5350786
- 171. Ibid.
- 172. Center for Excellence in Disaster Management & Humanitarian Assistance. 2014. Ibid., p. 32.
- 173. Permanent Mission of Sri Lanka to the United Nations. 2013. 'Sri Lanka UN Relations.' Permanent Mission of Sri Lanka to the United Nations. Accessed January 28 2018. <a href="http://www.lankamission.org/2013-07-02-05-10-39/sri-lanka-un-relations.html">http://www.lankamission.org/2013-07-02-05-10-39/sri-lanka-un-relations.html</a>
- 174. Anon. 2006. "EU ban on LTTE urged." BBC News, 23 April, 2006. http://www.bbc.com/sinhala/news/story/2006/04/printa-ble/060423\_eu\_ban.shtml
- 175. Center for Excellence in Disaster Management & Humanitarian Assistance. 2014. Ibid., p. 32.
- 176. Ibid., p. 14.
- 177. Ibid.
- 178. Ibid.
- 179. Anon. 2017. 'Sri Lankan boat arrivals reportedly sent back from Australia.' The Australian, 15 December, 2017. <a href="https://www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/immigration/sri-lankan-boat-arrivals-reportedly-sent-back-from-australia/news-sto-ry/1d292815831a2a6809c6ab170b3e83bf">https://www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/immigration/sri-lankan-boat-arrivals-reportedly-sent-back-from-australia/news-sto-ry/1d292815831a2a6809c6ab170b3e83bf</a>
- 180. Anon. 2018. 'Sri Lanka violence: Nationwide state of emergency lifted'. BBC, 18 March 2018. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-43446239.
- 181. Freedom House. 2018. 'Sri Lanka: Freedom of the Press'. Accessed August 15 2018. https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-press/2016/sri-lanka.
- 182. Global Centre for the Responsibility to Protect. 2018. 'Populations at Risk: Sri Lanka'. Accessed 15 August 2018. <a href="http://www.globalr2p.org/regions/sri\_lanka">http://www.globalr2p.org/regions/sri\_lanka</a>.
- 183. Safi, Michael. 2018. "Sri Lanka accuses Facebook over hate speech after deadly riots". The Guardian, 14 March 2018. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/mar/14/facebook-accused-by-sri-lanka-of-failing-to-control-hate-speech">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/mar/14/facebook-accused-by-sri-lanka-of-failing-to-control-hate-speech</a>.
- 184. Anon. n.d. 'Profile: Mahinda Rajapaksa." BBC, 18 August 2015. http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-24918281
- 185. Chandrasekaran, Anupama. 2013. 'Tamil Nadu Students Protest Alleged Human Rights Abuses in Sri Lanka.' New York Times, 18 March, 2013. <a href="https://india.blogs.nytimes.com/2013/03/18/tamil-nadu-students-protest-alleged-human-rights-abuses-in-sri-lankatamil-nadu-protests/">https://india.blogs.nytimes.com/2013/03/18/tamil-nadu-students-protest-alleged-human-rights-abuses-in-sri-lankatamil-nadu-protests/</a>
- 186. Ibid.
- 187. The World Bank. 2018. 'The World Bank in Sri Lanka'. Accessed August 10 2018. <a href="http://www.worldbank.org/en/country/srilan-ka/overview.">http://www.worldbank.org/en/country/srilan-ka/overview.</a>
- 188. Ibid.
- 189. AFP. 2016. 'Sri Lanka reconciliation effort slammed on war anniversary.' Daily Mail, 18 May, 2016. <a href="http://www.dailymail.co.uk/wires/afp/article-3596070/Sri-Lanka-reconciliation-effort-slammed-war-anniversary.html">http://www.dailymail.co.uk/wires/afp/article-3596070/Sri-Lanka-reconciliation-effort-slammed-war-anniversary.html</a>
- 190. Ibid.
- 191. Anon, 2011. 'Sri Lanka 'war crimes': Main allegations." BBC News, June 17 2011. <a href="http://www.bbc.com/news/world-south-asia-13158916">http://www.bbc.com/news/world-south-asia-13158916</a>; United Nations. 2011. <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-south-asia-13158916">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-south-asia-13158916</a>; United Nations.
- 192. Ibid.
- 193. Ibid.
- 194. Mitra-Jha, Shreerupa. 2016. 'Tamils continue to face racial discrimination in Sri Lanka, says UN Committee post review.' First-post, 25 August, 2016. <a href="http://www.firstpost.com/world/tamils-continue-to-face-racial-discrimination-in-sri-lanka-says-un-committee-post-review-2976326.html">http://www.firstpost.com/world/tamils-continue-to-face-racial-discrimination-in-sri-lanka-says-un-committee-post-review-2976326.html</a>
- 195. Ibid.

- 196. Center for Excellence in Disaster Management & Humanitarian Assistance. 2014. Ibid., p. 16.
- 197. Anon. 2006. 'EU ban on LTTE urged.' BBC News, 23 April, 2006. <a href="http://www.bbc.com/sinhala/news/story/2006/04/printa-ble/060423">http://www.bbc.com/sinhala/news/story/2006/04/printa-ble/060423</a> eu ban.shtml
- 198. Anon. 2011. 'Sri Lanka 'war crimes': Main allegations.' BBC News, 17 June, 2011. <a href="http://www.bbc.com/news/world-south-asia-13158916">http://www.bbc.com/news/world-south-asia-13158916</a>
- 199. Anon. 2011. 'UN: Sri Lanka mass deaths may be "war crimes".' Al Jazeera, April 26 2011. <a href="http://www.aljazeera.com/news/asia/2011/04/2011425214422583975.html">http://www.aljazeera.com/news/asia/2011/04/2011425214422583975.html</a>; Dibbert, Taylor. 2015. "The UN Human Rights Council Resolution on Sri Lanka is Tabled." The Diplomat, 28 September, 2015. <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2015/09/the-un-human-rights-council-resolution-on-sri-lanka-is-ta-bled/">https://thediplomat.com/2015/09/the-un-human-rights-council-resolution-on-sri-lanka-is-ta-bled/</a>
- 200. Human Rights Watch. 2017. Ibid.
- 201. Ramachandran, Sudha. 2012. 'Sri Lanka: War is Over but Tensions Run High.' The Diplomat, 13 December, 2012, p. 2. <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2012/12/sri-lanka-war-is-over-but-tensions-run-high/2/">https://thediplomat.com/2012/12/sri-lanka-war-is-over-but-tensions-run-high/2/</a>
- 202. Ibid.
- 203. Ibid., p. 1.
- 204. Anon. 2017. 'Sri Lanka arrests 19 after Buddhist-Muslim violence; four injured.' Reuters, 18 November, 2017. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sri-lanka-violence/sri-lanka-arrests-19-after-buddhist-muslim-violence-four-injured-idUSKBN1DI08L">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sri-lanka-violence/sri-lanka-arrests-19-after-buddhist-muslim-violence-four-injured-idUSKBN1DI08L</a>
- 205. Nazeer, Tasnim. 2017. 'Sri Lanka: Buddhist leader stokes anti-Muslim tension.' Al Jazeera, 27 May, 2017. <a href="http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/05/sri-lanka-buddhist-leader-stokes-anti-muslim-tension-170526211713093.html">http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/05/sri-lanka-buddhist-leader-stokes-anti-muslim-tension-170526211713093.html</a>
- 206. Ibid.
- 207. Human Rights Watch. 2017. Ibid.
- 208. Ibid.